TOWN OF CROMWELL TOWN COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING WEDNESDAY JUNE 10, 2020 7:00 P.M. TOWN HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS via Zoom

RECEIVED FOR RECORD Jun 17,2020 12:48P Joann Doyle TOWN CLERK CROMWELL, CT

MINUTES

Present: Mayor E. Faienza, Deputy Mayor J. Donohue, P. Ahlquist, J. Henehan, S.

Fortenbach, A. Waters, J. Demetriades

Absent: None

Also Present: Town Manager A. Salvatore, Director of Finance M. Sylvester, Chief of

Police D. Lamontagne, Director Public Works L. Spina (via zoom)

A. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Faienza called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Mayor Faienza called for a moment of silence for George Floyd.

B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Faienza led the Pledge of Allegiance

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Number 3. New Business, Cromwell Recreation, request to use parking lot for summer concerts was added.

Motion made by J. Henehan seconded by S. Fortenbach and *unanimously* carried to approve amending the agenda.

Motion made by P. Ahlquist seconded by J. Demetriades and *unanimously* carried to approve the agenda as amended.

D. COMMISSION CHAIRMAN REPORTS/LIASON REPORT/STAFF REPORTS None

E. CITIZEN COMMENTS - Attached to Minutes

F. MAYOR'S UPDATE

Mayor Faienza reported on the following items:

- Pension Committee
- Town Hall is now open; thanked employees for all they have done.
- Travelers Championship will start in a week and a half.
- The Municipal Parking Lot came out amazing.

G. TOWN MANAGER'S UPDATE

Town Manager Salvatore reported on the following items:

- Finance is getting ready to close this F/Y Budget out.
- Parking lot and fence completed; lights will be installed.

- The Town Hall Building was opened last week to the public; the Building Maintenance Department was commended for all the work they did to prepare the building to open.
- The Library will continue with curb-side services.
- The Senior Center will remain closed.
- Human Services and the food bank are open by appointment.
- We opened a second zoom account due to the increased number of zoom meetings.
- Guide lines for facilities is done. Little League and the American Legion will start playing on June 18.
- Requests were received for facility use from outside organizations for yoga etc.
- The Dog Park will open on July 1st.
- The Splash Pad will open on June 18th.
- EDC efforts are strong; upgrades continue for the client going in to the Industrial Park.
- The Nike Base project has started.
- Starbucks and Commerce Drive projects have started.
- Moving forward with the River Road Project, which will include an ADA fishing pier, new trees and brownstone to build a retaining wall.

H. FINANCIAL/FINANCE DIRECTOR'S UPDATE

Finance Director Sylvester reported on the following items:

- Budget Reports are thru the end of May.
- Working with Department Heads to close the Fiscal Year, this is going smoothly.
- An Operating Surplus is expected.
- Expenditures; Legal Expenses are covered. They are keeping an eye on Emergency Management and the Health Department.
- Revenue; Building Permits exceeded budget.
- Total Tax Collections exceeded budget this year; we may be seeing the impact COVID has on collections for the next fiscal year.
- Auditors began their initial audit.
- Sewer Assessments are coming in at a normal rate.
- Reimbursement for unbudgeted overtime due to COVID was put in with the State.

2. Tax Refunds

Motion made by A. Waters seconded by J. Henehan and *unanimously carried to* approve tax refunds 1-29.

I. CHIEF OF POLICE'S UPDATE

Chief Lamontagne reported on the following items:

- Monthly Incident Report was distributed for April.
- Mayor Faienza stated that it was wonderful that Officers participated in the March; being there sent out a great message.

- Accolades to Detective Tolton for being the main contact for the March; She participated and met a lot of people.
- Three new officers starting virtual academy on Monday.
- They will be having a High School Graduation Parade.
- Detective Jones received credit for her work on the Taco Bell robbery that occurred in 2019.
- Spoke about the dumpster fires in Cromwell Hills; extra overtime was issued for patrol.
- Spoke regarding Polices that are being reviewed and or updated. Mayor Faienza requested that the Monthly Incident Reports go out in the packets that are mailed to the Council instead of being handing out the evening of the meeting.
- P. Ahlquist and J. Demetriades had a number of requests and questions for Chief Lamontagne. Chief noted them and will provide the requested information to the Council.
- J. Donohue stated that we have a good Police Department and things need to be reviewed and not necessarily rebuilt.

J. PUBLIC WORK'S DIRECTOR UPDATE

Public Works Director Spina reported on the following items:

- Is having a Virtual Meeting with MIRA tomorrow.
- The Public Works/Sewer Garage is coming along.
- Golf Club Road repaying.
- Coles Road reconstruction.
- North Road project.
- Agreed with Town Manager; Field Forces are working very hard.

K. NEW BUSINESS

1. Discussion and possible action regarding Community Diversity. After a lengthy discussion:

Motion made by J. Demetriades seconded by J. Donohue and *unanimously* carried to create a Community Diversity and Inclusion Committee.

2. Discussion of present and future ability to serve the public electronically regarding Town services.

Town Manager Salvatore presented projects that are in the works for Town services; such as the ability to fill out forms and pay on line. Many Departments already have fillable forms. We are looking into granting the ability to pay on line.

3. Discussion and action to approve Cromwell Recreation, request to use parking lot for summer concerts.

Motion made by S. Fortenbach seconded by J. Donohue and *unanimously* carried to approve parking for the Summer Concerts.

L. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

- 1. Special Meeting, April 15, 2020 **Motion** made by J. Donohue seconded by J. Henehan and *unanimously* carried to approve the April 15, 2020 minutes.
- 2. Regular Meeting, May 13, 2020 Motion made by J. Donohue seconded by J. Henehan and *unanimously* carried to approve the May 13, 2020 minutes.
- 3. Special Meeting, May 19, 2020 Motion made by S. Fortenbach seconded by J. Donohue and *unanimously* carried to approve the May 19, 2020 minutes.
- 4. Special Meeting, May 26, 2020 **Motion** made by S. Fortenbach seconded by J. Henehan and *unanimously* carried to approve the May 26, 2020 minutes.

M. COUNCIL LIAISON REPORTS

- P. Ahlquist Senior Commission
- J. Henehan Board of Education

N. ADJOURN

Motion made by J. Donohue seconded by J. Henehan and *unanimously* carried to adjourn at 9:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Re Matus Secretary Run Date: 06/10/2020 Run Time: 11:31

Cromwell Police Department

Incident Statistics Report

05/01/2020 00:00 Thru 05/31/2020 23:59

Call Type Description	Total for Period
911 Hang Up Call	12
Administrative Matter	4
Alarm - All types	24
ALARM-FALSE BILLABLE	29
All Other Offenses	1
Animal Complaint	25
Arson	3
Assist Motorist	19
Assist Other Agency	23
Burglary	1
Car Seat Installation	4
CAR WASH	42
Civil Matter	5
Counterfeit/Forgery	_1
Criminal Mischief / Vandalism	5
Dis Conduct/BOP	4
Domestic Incident	9
Drug/Narcotic Violation	1
DUI	1
Dumping ·	1
Escort	2
Fight/Disturbance	4
Fingerprinting	7
Follow Up	1
FV Protocol / P.A.	6
Identity Theft	4
Impaired / Intox Person	2
Juvenile Incident	4
K-9 Assist	7
Larceny - From Building	1
Larceny - From MV	1
Larceny -Shoplifting	15
Larceny, Bad Checks	1
Larceny- Other	2
Medical Emergency	21
Missing Person	1
MV Accident	29
MV - Recovered	1
MV Parking Violation	3

Run Date: 06/10/2020 Run Time: 11:31

Cromwell Police Department

Incident Statistics Report

05/01/2020 00:00 Thru 05/31/2020 23:59

Call Type Description	Total for Period
MV Theft	2
MV Violation	24
MVA NR PRIV PROP	12
Noise Complaint	11
Nursing Home Fax Report	3
Prescription Forgery	1
Property Check	419
Property Lost/Found	9
Record Only Call	10
Road Cond/TCS Out	8
ROBBERY	1
Runaway	1
See Complainant	30
Suspicious Activity	67
TEST CALL	6
Traffic Assignment	28
Unfounded Complaint	6
Untimely Death	1
Unwanted Person	2
Well Being Check	y. 28
	Total: 995

From:

James Demetriades < indemetriades@gmail.com>

Sent:

Monday, June 8, 2020 10:10 AM

To:

Armetta, April

Subject:

Fwd: Input for Town Council Meeting: Police Body Camera Policies

Attachments:

Civil-Rights-Principles-on-Body-Worn-Cameras.pdf

----- Forwarded message -

From: Steven Bulmer

Date: Sat, Jun 6, 2020 at 3:39 PM

Subject: Input for Town Council Meeting: Police Body Camera Policies

To: James Demetriades < indemetriades@gmail.com >

Cc: Steven Bulmer

Hi James,

Nice to see you at the BLM event in Cromwell. Thank you for reaching out via FB on the Town Council's upcoming meeting and soliciting input. Here's mine:

Dear Town Council,

I want to say that I know of no racial bias or potentially racially biased incidents associated with the Cromwell Police Department ("CPD") and I think in general they are a good organization, but I am not a person of color. I was very pleased they marched with us in the BLM event on June 3rd.

A justifiable and reasonable expectation for communal racial equality includes police accountability, especially when the use of force is required. This largely comes from the use of body cameras, which I am pleased to see are worn by CPD officers. I went onto the CPD website to see if I could read their policies on body cameras but I could not find anything posted.

My asks of the Town Council are:

1) Please review or ask the CPD to review their body-worn camera policies using the framework from the NAACP Legal Defense and Education Fund (attached) and available here:

https://www.naacpldf.org/wp-content/uploads/Civil-Rights-Principles-on-Body-Worn-Cameras.pdf

2) Whatever the resulting or current policies are, please make them publicly available on the CPD website

This is not to imply that the policies currently in effect are suspect, but that they should be clearly stated and available, so when the time comes that there is a need to refer to such footage, that the judgement of an officer is backed by clear policy, and we can trust in the footage we are seeing. I think it serves to protect everyone on all sides of a potential incident.

Best,

Steve Bulmer

Civil Rights Principles on Body Worn Cameras May 2015

Mobile cameras operated by law enforcement may play a valuable role in the present and future of policing. Whether they're worn by an officer or mounted on police equipment, cameras could help provide transparency into law enforcement practices, by providing first-hand evidence of public interactions.

But police-operated cameras are no substitute for broader reforms of policing practices. In fact, cameras could be used to intensify disproportionate surveillance and enforcement in heavily policed communities of color. Without carefully crafted policy safeguards in place, there is a real risk that these new devices could become instruments of injustice, rather than tools for accountability.

To help ensure that police-operated cameras are used to enhance civil rights, departments must:

- 1. Develop camera policies in public with the input of civil rights advocates and the local community. Current policies must always be publicly available, and any policy changes must also be made in consultation with the community.
- 2. Commit to a set of narrow and well-defined purposes for which cameras and their footage may be used. In particular, facial recognition and other biometric technologies must be carefully limited: if they are used together with body cameras, officers will have far greater visibility into heavily policed communities—where cameras will be abundant—than into other communities where cameras will be rare. Such technologies could amplify existing disparities in law enforcement practices across communities.
- 3. Specify clear operational policies for recording, retention, and access, and enforce strict disciplinary protocols for policy violations. While some types of law enforcement interactions (e.g., when attending to victims of domestic violence) may happen off-camera, the vast majority of interactions with the public—including all that involve the use of force—should be captured on video. Departments must also adopt systems to monitor and audit access to recorded footage, and secure footage against unauthorized access and tampering.
- 4. Make footage available to promote accountability with appropriate privacy safeguards in place. At a minimum: (1) footage that captures police use of force should be made available to the public and press upon request, and (2) upon request, footage should be made available in a timely manner to any filmed subject seeking to file a complaint, to criminal defendants, and to the next-of-kin of anyone whose death is related to the events captured on video. Departments must consider individual privacy concerns before making footage available to broad audiences.
- 5. Preserve the independent evidentiary value of officer reports by prohibiting officers from viewing footage before filing their reports. Footage of an event presents a partial—and sometimes misleading—perspective of how events unfolded. Pre-report viewing could cause an officer to conform the report to what the video appears to show, rather than what the officer actually saw.

Signed by:

American Civil Liberties Union

Asian Americans Advancing Justice | AAJC

Asian Americans Advancing Justice | Asian Law Caucus

Asian Americans Advancing Justice | Los Angeles

Asian Americans Advancing Justice | Chicago

Center for Democracy and Technology

Center for Media Justice

ColorOfChange.org

Data & Society

Demand Progress

Demos

Dignity and Power Now

Electronic Frontier Foundation

Free Press

Hip Hop Caucus

The Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights Under Law

The Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights

Martinez Street Women's Center

May First/People Link

Media Alliance

Media Literacy Project

Media Mobilizing Project

Million Hoodies Movement for Justice

NAACP

NAACP Legal Defense and Educational Fund, Inc.

National Association of Social Workers

National Council of La Raza

National Hispanic Media Coalition

National Urban League

New America's Open Technology Institute

Public Knowledge

Southwest Workers Union

Urbana Champaign Independent Media Center

Voices for Racial Justice

Working Narratives

Alvaro Bedoya, Executive Director, Center on Privacy and Technology at Georgetown Law*

^{*} Affiliation for Identification Purposes Only

From:

James Demetriades < jndemetriades@gmail.com>

Sent:

Monday, June 8, 2020 10:10 AM

To:

Armetta, April

Subject:

Fwd: Community Diversity

----- Forwarded message -----

Date: Sat, Jun 6, 2020 at 3:33 PM Subject: Community Diversity To: <indemotriades@gmail.com>

Hi James,

I wanted to add my support to your calls for an Equity and Inclusion task force. It's important to me to see my town doing this type of work. As a white woman I've benefited from White Privilege and while I consider my self an active supporter of diversity and inclusion I still have much to learn. I value living in an environment that supports inclusion and believe that ultimately we will all benefit when our society can overcome the racial injustice that is pervasive today. I would very much support Cromwell taking the lead on understanding how the towns policies and procedures could be adapted to better build a truly inclusive community.

I hope this is helpful to you Juliet Cox 11 Riverview Place

From:

Sent:

Monday, June 8, 2020 1:40 PM

To:

Armetta, April

Subject:

Citizen Comments for June 10 2020 Town Council Meeting

Follow Up Flag:

Follow up

Flag Status:

Flagged

Dear Mayor Faienza and Members of the Town Council,

In the wake of George Floyd's murder, many people around the country are calling for various solutions to hold police officers more accountable for their actions, especially when their actions are criminal in nature. One of the solutions being pursued is the establishment of Civilian Review Boards on a municipal level. A Civilian Review Board is "a municipal body composed of citizen representatives charged with the investigation of complaints by members of the public concerning misconduct by police officers," according to law.jrank.org.

Civilian Review Boards have already been established in Connecticut cities, such as New Haven and Hartford, and now the people of New Britain are pushing for a Civilian Review Board with subpoena power to be established in their city. While there are many Civilian Review Boards already in existence throughout the country, only a few municipalities, such as the City of Seattle, have a Civilian Review Board with subpoena power. The people of New Britain argue that if a Civilian Review Board is to be implemented in their city, it must have subpoena power in order to be an effective independent investigatory body.

Civilian Review Boards are necessary for holding our police officers accountable for their actions because the Police Department cannot be solely entrusted with the task of investigating themselves. It makes more sense for an independent body of civilians, who have an interest in holding police officers accountable for their actions, to investigate police misconduct, rather than just the Police Department.

I urge the Mayor and members of the Town Council to lead by example in holding police officer's accountable for their actions, and set a trend for a new norm in the United States, by establishing in the Town of Cromwell a Civilian Police Review Board with investigatory and review authority over civilian complaints against police officers, as well as with subpoena power to compel police officers to testify on any and all alleged misconduct.

Sincerely,	
Justin Boutin, Resident of Cromwell	

From:

James Demetriades < indemetriades@gmail.com>

Sent:

Tuesday, June 9, 2020 8:52 AM

To:

Armetta, April

Subject:

Fwd: Sorry to intrude on your Sunday with family. Read whenever you get an

opportunity. Bob VanDerzee

Follow Up Flag:

Follow up Flagged

Flag Status:

Hagged

----- Forwarded message -------From: remarked MANAGEMENT

Date: Tue, Jun 9, 2020 at 7:45 AM

Subject: Fwd: Sorry to intrude on your Sunday with family. Read whenever you get an opportunity. Bob VanDerzee

To: < indemetriades@gmail.com>

I wanted to share some thoughts with you Mr. Demetriades but unfortunately I sent this to the wrong email. Bob

----- Original Message -----

From: Www.Managay.ust

To: <u>indemetria@gmail.com</u>
Date: June 7, 2020 at 10:59 AM

Subject: Sorry to intrude on your Sunday with family. Read whenever you get an opportunity. Bob

VanDerzee

Dear Mr. Demetriades,

By way of introduction, my name is Bob VanDerzee. I worked at Cromwell High School as vice principal from 1988 to 1994 and was the Director of Special Services from August 1994 to September of 1995. I have been an educator for over 45 years until I retired in 2013 when my youngest daughter had twin boys. Much of my career has been working with students and staff on diversity and anti-racism initiatives, and I am very excited about being involved in your Racial/Diversity Equity and Inclusion Task Force.

In 1971 I began a Diversity Club at Riverhead High School on Long Island, a community which had 33 percent of its population made up of black students. Tomorrow's World emphasized race relations, environmental concerns, tutoring elementary students and the political process. During a Diversity Day, a black colleague and myself presented 4 one-hour workshops on Sensitivity Training.

As vice principal at Cromwell High School, I helped, with other staff members, to develop a Diversity Club. A Hispanic foreign language teacher and I presented several workshops on racism during study hall periods. As acting principal after James Gere became Superintendent, students and I worked on a mission statement "Unity, Diversity and Integrity.... the path to future," guiding us to make our school more inclusive.

As Dean of Students at Guilford High School, I began a new program, STEP.. Students and Teachers to Eliminate Prejudice. We also brought ADL, the Anti Defamation League, to GHS to present a one-day workshop on anti-racist initiatives. As a follow-up to our program, we also had staff members meet with students to discuss how we could become a more open, inclusive school.

As principal of Wheeler High and Middle School in North Stonington, I worked with students and staff to present our First Diversity Day. Students had the opportunity to participate in groups dealing with racial issues, religious differences and contemporary politics. The New London chapter of the NCAAP recognized Wheeler High for our extraordinary anti-racism efforts and program development.

I am not sure how your committee intends to focus on issues of racial equity and inclusion, but I think is necessary to think of process and substantive issues. I know there is an immediacy to have community dialogue after the brutal murder of Mr. Floyd and the recognition of many cases of police brutality against black men and women. I do think, however, it is necessary for the members of the Town Council to become introspective and reflect upon your own feelings about race, religion and sexual orientation issues. I once posed the question to my Learning Psychology class in Riverhead: "Who are you racially, religiously, politically and socially?" which led to fascinating insights and clarification for my students. Since race is such an explosive issue now, I just think it is necessary for all members of the Task Force to be welcoming and listen to people with great attention and humanism.

I think it is also important to realize that any dialogue on substantive issues of race and equity can become explosive, and the Task Force needs to have strategies to deescalate, if that occurs. Every day we can see divisiveness in our society, with protesters concerned with Black Lives Matter, equity and issues of police brutality. On the other hand, President Trump and others in his base believe the use of military force is necessary to quell the protesters and keep the streets under control. I just think when the community focus groups begin, the Task Force needs to be very aware of where the dialogue might take us.

Finally, I'm not sure who will be the leaders of community dialogue. I have always felt that it is beneficial to have diversity in leader choice. Would it be beneficial to have one male and one female leader? Since white people have never experienced what African Americans experience, would it make sense to have one leader from each race? I have found as an educator that it was always beneficial to bring in our own community members to lead conversations, as opposed to bringing in people from out of the community. Personally, I just want the Task Force to proceed in a timely, well-organized manner so all participants feel heard and respected. This dialogue on equity and inclusion is too important to stumble in what may be an important turning point in our American society.

Thank you for taking the time to read my thoughts.

Sincerely,

Robert (Bob) VanDerzee

Susan M. Burgess Michael J. Burgess 16 Raymond Place Cromwell, CT 06416 (203) 558-7297 (860) 949-4573

WASANSKIP ZO HARAGON TO THE

June 10, 2020

Dear Members of the Town Council,

We are writing to you to request discussion in support of adding a crosswalk on Main Street in front of the new walk-in town eatery, Tall Man's Homemade Ice Cream. Previously, the location was home to a hair salon, which customers drove in and out of, as such the existing crosswalks north and south of the business were non-essential. Now, Tall Man's is a walking destination which has no sidewalk connecting the place of business to either of these existing crosswalks.

Within weeks of opening, Tall Man already has over 1,000 followers and likes on Facebook. They have received comments on how great the establishment is and praising its walkability. This is a place where people can safely gather and enjoy time together; enjoying a simple pleasure following these recent turbulent months. The traffic on Main Street is unrelenting and watching many parents crossing with young children walking alongside them or in strollers, and also young adults and teens try to cross, it is literally nerve-racking. Watching them dash across the street looking over their shoulders as they try to miss traffic, we fear someone will be harmed if safety measures are not taken.

When school resumes either in the fall, or next year, the amount of foot traffic will surely increase during warm days after school, as numerous high school and middle school students who already seek out treats at Subway, Ambrosia, and Dollar General will surely flock to Tall Man's. As the parents of two Cromwell High students, we know quite well how often crowds of kids go to congregate at these places of business.

I have attended Tall Man's Homemade Ice Cream on several occasions, each time noting the increased foot traffic in the area and the lack of crossing in the immediate vicinity of the establishment. As members of the community, we feel it is a necessary for pedestrian safety to install at minimum a painted crosswalk with a 12" x 36" safety yellow crosswalk sign centered on the median.

We are friends with many other Cromwell residents who have children and families in this community whom feel the same way. The Director of Public Works indicating that a crosswalk is necessary for the safety of public pedestrian traffic will not only support the town's business but also add a much needed safety measure.

Trusted members of the Town Council, we thank you for your time and we appreciate you considering this proposal. If you'd like to research Tall Man's Facebook page, we included the link: https://www.facebook.com/tallmansicecream/reviews/?ref=page_internal. Please also feel free to contact us if you need additional support from Cromwell community members in regards to this item.

Please stay safe and well,

Susan M. Burgess

Michael J. Burgess

From:

Faienza, Enzo

Sent:

Wednesday, June 10, 2020 10:50 AM

To:

Armetta, April

Cc:

Salvatore, Anthony

Subject:

Fwd: Committee

Hi April,

Good morning, I hope all is well today. Can you please add this to the other emails. Thank you and I will see you later.

E

Sent from Enzo's iPhone

Begin forwarded message:

Prom: Alice Henley Annual Continues Date: June 10, 2020 at 10:43:36 AM EDT

To: "Faienza, Enzo" <efaienza@cromwellct.com>

Subject: Committee

Good morning,

Your suggestion to my request to speak with you was to write an email.

I have multiple questions, particularly as to who will be on the committee to discuss racial matters in Cromwell.

My hope is that people sitting on this committee goes beyond just those currently in office or on other town committees. There is potential bias for a group when they all are working for a agency when seeking ways to address flaws/concerns/ problems when they may be blind to them.

It is also my hope that there are professionals who are trained in conducting racial conversations be used to really dig deep enough into this area. I can offer you suggestions if you want them. I previously worked at an agency who can do this work.

All departments and services need to have these conversations not just the police but also educators and others. Community members could also benefit from such conversations.

Talking about racism is highly uncomfortable for most white people. But this is the time to have those conversations. Please let me know if there is anything I can do to help.

Thank you,

Alice Henley, Ph.D.

Sent from my iPhone



Town of Cromwell

Nathaniel White Building 41 West St Cromwell, CT 06416

Phone: (860) 632-3410

To: Anthony J. Salvatore

From: Scott Kieras

RE: Summer Concert Series 2020

Date: June 10, 2020

Cromwell Recreation is requesting council approval to utilize the Cromwell Outboard Associations (COA) parking lot as stated within the lease for the following dates below:

SUMMER CONCERT SERIES Riverport Park at Frisbee Landings Wednesdays* (*Rain dateThursdays)

6:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m.

June 24 ~ AM Gold~ Come experience *Yacht Rock* ~ Adult Contemporary Hit Songs July 8 ~ Juicebox ~Pop Essential Party Band July 22 ~ Nashville Drive~ Modern Country Music

August 5 ~ Shaded Soul ~ R & B, Motown, Funk Soul, Jazz, Reggae, Swing, Rock, Pop, Disco and Top 40

August 19 ~ Leaf Jumpers ~ Hits of the go's to Today!

Pack a picnic supper, bring a lawn chair or blanket and sit back and enjoy!

Food Trucks will also be onsite for your dining pleasure!

Sincerely

Scott/Kieras

Recreation Director